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PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES:
Board of Professional Land Surveyors

MEETING DATE AND TIME:
Thursday, January 18th, 2007 at 8:30 a.m.
PLACE:
861 Silver Lake Boulevard, Dover, Delaware

Conference Room A, Second floor of the Cannon Building

MINUTES APPROVED:
02/22/2007
MEMBERS PRESENT   
Elton M. Murray, Chairman, Professional Member

Roy B. Kemp, Vice-Chairman, Professional Member

Victor Kennedy, Secretary, Public Member

Laurence R. McBride, Professional Member

Michael T. Szymanski, Professional Member

DIVISION STAFF/DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL PRESENT

Frederick Schranck, Deputy Attorney General
James L. Collins, Director, Division of Professional Regulation

Peggy A. Foreit, Administrative Specialist II

MEMBERS ABSENT  
None

CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Murray called the meeting to order at 9:30 a.m.
REVIEW OF MINUTES

The board reviewed the minutes of the December 14th, 2006 Board Meeting.  Mr. Kemp made a motion to approve the meeting minutes as presented, seconded by Mr. Szymanski.  The motion was unanimously carried.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Update concerning meeting with the Board of Professional Engineers
Mr. Murray gave an overview of the meeting conducted on January 10th, 2007 with members of the DE Board of Professional Engineers.  Mr. Murray asked Mr. Schranck if the board could ask that the earlier opinion of Deputy Attorney General Billingsley be re-reviewed.  The opinion states that DE Professional Engineers are not statutorily barred from signing and sealing land surveys.  Mr. Schranck stated that the board could request that the opinion be re-reviewed. A follow up meeting is scheduled by the board with members of the DE Board of Professional Engineers in February or March 2007.  The follow-up meeting will discuss how many complaints the board of engineers has received to date about engineers who perform land surveys incorrectly and discuss further how to resolve the issue of engineers sealing and/or signing land surveys.  

Coastal Permit Application and Other Updates from DNREC

Peggy Foreit stated that Jennifer Wheatley of DNREC made all the requested changes from the board to the coastal permit application.  One minor revision was submitted at this meeting that will be forwarded to DNREC for inclusion on the diagram.  Mr. Murray stated that the Beach Use Regulations and Maps are being listed on the DNREC Coastal Website as drafts.  Peggy Foreit will contact Jennifer Wheatley to see if and when the website can be updated.  The current website: http://www.dnrec.state.de.us/dnrec2000/Divisions/Soil/ShorelineCons/Shoreline.htm
is where changes will need to be made by the DNREC Staff.  An update as to when these changes can be expected will be provided at the next meeting.  

Statute, Rules and Regulation Changes

Mr. Schranck provided the board with the statutory changes for the letter of concern.  Additional changes will be made to include the changes for the licensure of land surveyor interns. 

Mr. Collins was asked by the board if a larger fine could be imposed by the board for late renewal and if the late renewal of two years could be changed to reflect a shorter time frame.  Mr. Collins stated that late fees are usually one half the licensure fees however the board could impose late fees of additional monetary consequence.  Mr. Collins suggested that the board remain reasonable in its request for such additional fees because congressional approval may be hard to obtain if the fees are too largely increased.  With regards to shortening period of late renewal, Mr. Collins suggested that the board considers six months or one year options.  Most boards have a period of late renewal in these time limits.  Mr. Kemp made a motion to increase the late fees to double the licensure fee and extend the renewal to six months, seconded by 

Mr. Szymanski. The motion was unanimously carried.

Peggy Foreit will amend the rules and regulations with the required changes and submit to 

Mr. Schranck for legal approval.  The proposed rules and regulations will be published in the February Edition of the Delaware Registry for a period of 30 days.  A public hearing for the rules and regulations will be held on March 15th, 2007 after publication in two newspapers.

Election of New Officers

A motion was made by Mr. Kemp to nominate Mr. Szymanski for Chairman, seconded by 

Mr. Kennedy.  The motion was unanimously carried.  A motion was made by Mr. Murray to nominate Mr. McBride for Vice-Chairman, seconded by Mr.  Kennedy.   The motion was unanimously carried.  A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski to nominate Mr. Kemp for Secretary, seconded by Mr. McBride.  The motion was unanimously carried. 

Board Order with regards to Carl Wayne Sweikert’s Licensure Hearing

The board members signed the board order from the November 9th, 2006 Propose to 
Deny Hearing of applicant, Carl Wayne Sweikert.  The board order granted Mr. Sweikert 
the ability to take the PS, FS and State Drainage Examinations for licensure and waived 
25 Del. C. §2708 (a)(5).
NEW BUSINESS
Annual Investigative Report

Sam Nickerson, Investigative Administrator for the Division of Professional Regulation, gave an Investigative Report for 2006 to the board.  Mr. Nickerson highlighted the number of complaints (4) for 2006 and the disposition of these complaints.  Board members asked for an electronic file copy of the presentation.  Mr. Nickerson will supply an electronic file copy to Peggy Foreit for distribution to board members.

Strategic Planning Briefing

James Collins, Director of the Division of Professional Regulation, presented a slide presentation on Strategic Planning which stressed the need for the board to take a proactive role in responding to the needs of the profession and public.  Mr. Collin’s presentation illustrated the process steps of strategic planning and how to develop a good strategic plan.  Mr. Collins suggested that the board create at least three or four objectives to work on for the next three years.  Mr. Collins further stated that he was available to assist boards in performing strategic planning.  

Change of Next Scheduled Board Meeting to 2/22

The board members agreed to change the board meeting date from 2/15 to 2/22 because of the NCEES President Assembly in Atlanta, Georgia.  Peggy Foreit stated that the board meeting would be held in Conference Room B.

Letter from Temple-Sellers re: Caps and Property Corners

A letter was received by the board from Temple-Sellers, Inc. stating that caps are being used to mark property lines that contain only the name of the firm and a number of unknown origin.  Peggy Foreit will write a complaint based on the correspondence stating that the cap marking is not consistent with Section 12.0 of the Rules and Regulations.

A motion was made by Mr. Murray, seconded by Mr. Kemp to approve the submission of the complaint.  The motion was unanimously carried. 

Applications for Examination

The board reviewed the application of Mr. Bradley Absher to sit for the NCEES PS and 
DE State Drainage Examinations.  A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by
Mr. Kemp to propose to deny the application of Mr. Absher on the basis that he had not satisfied the requirements pursuant to 24 Del. C. § 2708 (a)(1)(c).  A notice will be sent to Mr. Absher with an explanation of his appeal rights.  The motion was unanimously carried.

The board reviewed the application of Mr. Donald K. Finch to sit for the NCEES PS, NCEES FS and DE State Drainage Examinations.  A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by 
Mr. Murray to approve the application of Mr. Finch.   The motion was unanimously carried. 

The board reviewed the application of Larry Leslie Mann to sit for the DE State Drainage Examination.  Mr. Kemp made a motion to table the application of Mr. Mann, seconded by 

Mr. Szymanski for the submission of an additional reference.  The motion was unanimously carried.

Wall Certificates

The wall certificates for Frank Lenik, David N. Shumate, Charles W. Smith and
Douglas Patrick Williams were signed by the Board Chairman and Secretary.  
The wall certificate of Robert R. Heggan, Jr. will be submitted at the next board meeting 
as the color printer was unavailable. 

DAS Conference

Map in Our Lives Project Update

Peggy Foreit stated that the Map in Our Lives Project was tentative for Fall, 2008 display at the Delaware Archives Facility.  Ms. Foreit is composing a letter to Dr. John Hebert of the Library of Congress.  The Division is partnering with the Delaware Association of Surveyors (DAS) to exhibit the map project.  A status update will be provided to the board in June, 2007.

DAS Newsletter Submissions

Peggy Foreit is working on a newsletter article for the March publication of the DAS Newsletter.   A draft copy of the article will be supplied to all board members and the Division Director prior to publication.  The final draft copy will be provided at the next meeting. 

Continuing Education Credit Requests

A motion was made by Mr. Murray, seconded by Mr. McBride to approve the courses listed below for the required Personal Development Hours (PDH’s). The motion was unanimously carried. 

DAS Conference

“Elevation Certificates, Then & Now” – 4 PDH’s


“Review of Minimum Technical Standards” – 4 PDH’s


“TR-55” – 8 PDH’s


“Record Research, Paper versus Ground Truth” – 4 PDH’s


“Aerial Mapping & GIS” – 4 PDH’s


“Question of Ethics” – 4 PDH’s


“Today: Impacting Tomorrow’s Success” – 4 PDH’s


“Real World Application of GIS/GPS” – 4 PDH’s


“Effective & Efficient Use of GPS & Robotic Technology” – 4 PDH’s


National Business Institute

“Eminent Domain: Legal Update” – 6 PDH’s


Lorman Business Centers


“A Primer on Land Surveys” - 1.5 PDH’s


“Design Tips for Detention Ponds” – 1.5 PDH’s


“Smart Growth, Conservation Planning and Open Space” – 1.5 PDH’s

Other Business Before the Board
Mr. Schranck informed the board that there is litigation pending against the Division of Environmental and Natural Resources (DNREC) in reference to land use. Mr. Schranck stated that DNREC had posted a series of maps illustrating land use.  Individuals are bringing suit against DNREC stating that those maps infringed on their economic use of their property.  DNREC’s current position is that they only gave the maps and did not perform the surveys. 
Mr. Schranck cautioned that land surveyors who do surveys near airports should check with the Department of Transportation for additional property surveys as well as DNREC for the land use maps.  
Public Comment

None

Next Scheduled Meeting

The next meeting will be held on Thursday, February 22nd,  2007 at 8:30 a.m. in Conference Room B, second floor of the Cannon Building, 861 Silver Lake Boulevard, Dover, Delaware.

Adjournment

There being no further business, Mr. McBride made a motion seconded by Mr. Kemp to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 11:15 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Peggy Foreit

Peggy A. Foreit
Administrative Specialist II

